
PLS 101 - Lecture 10

Not only is it good to stay on top of the readings because you learn more, 
but also you might get some benefits from it, too.  So again, when we have 
some readings, a word to the wise: think about the possibilities.  You might 
also get some extra points out of it, too.

Anyway, letís just briefly go over this because this is, I think, a very 
interesting and relevant topic here.  And before we get to the PowerPoint 
presentations, I want to show you a graph here that Iíve got that reflects the 
arguments being made by Goldberg.  For those who dare to try for those extra 
points, what basic point was Goldberg saying?  Is there a liberal bias in the 
media, according to Goldberg?  Okay.  How does he make his arguments?  If you 
guys donít mind, put your newspapers up since weíre now starting this class.  
I appreciate it.  How does he make his arguments?  What does he essentially 
say in terms of ó he says thereís a liberal bias.  How does he prove his 
point?

[Inaudible student response]
Survey research.  Thatís right.  In fact, let me give you one of those 

that he alludes to.  This is a very famous ó one of the first major surveys 
that was taken.  This was in 1985, Los Angeles Times poll.  And I donít know 
if you guys can see that well or not.  I took a ó went on the Web, you know, 
and cut and pasted it in here.  But this is a good example of some of the 
arguments that Goldberg uses.  And this is what we were talking a little bit 
about in terms of our discussion on Wednesday.

There was a survey done ó and there have been several surveys even after 
this.  So even if this is a bit dated ó this is 20 years old ó the survey 
results were pretty much consistent, even in terms of later research.  But 
again, there was a survey among journalists in the public.  Just to give you 
some examples here, they asked them questions about do you support or oppose 
certain positions that tend to be identified more with either a liberal 
perspective or a conservative perspective.  And as you see right here, just 
some examples here, increased defense spending.  Look at the difference 
between the journalists and the public in terms of support.  More of the 
average American citizens supported increased defense spending, more 
journalists opposed it.  Again, itís some evidence to suggest that they tend 
to have more of a liberal perspective on positions.

The same thing about government regulation of business.  Look at the 
difference there.  If you are in favor of government regulation of business or 
the economy, that tends to be associated more for a liberal position.  And 
again, if you look at it horizontally comparing journalists versus the public, 
you see again they support ó more journalists than the public supports that.  
More of the public as opposed to journalists oppose that.

The idea of that government should reduce income inequality.  In other 
words, government should be involved in enhancing equality in our society.  
Itís a little bit double negative there.  But again, you see the journalists 
taking a little bit more of a decidedly liberal position on that issue.

Look at a religious issue, prayer in public schools.  Seventy-four percent 
of the public in this survey said they support prayer in public schools.  Only 
25% of the journalists said that.  Opposition.  Sixty-seven percent opposed 
it, 19% of the public opposed it.  Legalized abortion.  Look at the 
differences there.  More journalists on average compared to the American 
public supports legalized abortion.  More of the public compared to 
journalists oppose it.  Death penalty.  More of the average American citizens 



support the death penalty compared to journalists.  More journalists compared 
to the average American citizen opposed the death penalty. 

So you see here in a lot of ways a decidedly ó on certain positions here, 
in terms of handgun control, affirmative action, hiring gays ó you see over 
and over a consistent tendency among journalists to express a more liberal 
viewpoint.  And thatís the argument, of course, that Goldberg was making, 
wasnít it.  That he was saying hereís this and he gives you other examples and 
so forth to suggest that.

Do you remember what he says at the end, what does he favor?  Affirmative 
action for conservatives.  We should almost have a very strong kind of 
affirmative action program so that if Iím in the broadcast industry, Iíd be 
required ó when Iím hiring journalists, Iíd be required to increase the level 
of diversity in that field by hiring more people who were avowedly 
conservative as opposed to liberal.  You think thatís a good idea?  Wouldnít 
that provide a good balance there in the media, according to Goldberg?  
According to Goldberg it would, wouldnít it?

But itís kind of interesting, donít you think, that he uses what has 
technically been a very liberal position about affirmative action and applying 
it in this case to balanced diversity in the name of ó you know, to balance it 
out toward more of a conservative ó more of a general representativeness of 
the American people by hiring more conservative journalists.  So thatís his 
point.

What about in terms of Hightowerís point?  What does Hightower say?  Is 
there a liberal media?  No.  And what kind of evidence does he use to say that 
there really isnít a liberal media?  And a lot of you may already know this as 
well.  Instead of it really being a liberal bias, itís really more of a 
corporate bias.  Who owns, for example, NBC?  General Electric.  Who owns ABC?  
Disney.  Who owns CBS?  Westinghouse.  These huge ó who owns CNN?  Time-
Warner.  These huge corporations own these, so hereís the point I think heís 
making.  Number one, Hightower is saying, first of all, let me give you a good 
example of all the people who were part of the liberal media.  And he says 
here ó letís see what page it is ó here it is.  I like what he says here.  He 
said, ìLetís now praise the liberal media: Rush Limbaugh, George Will, William 
F. Buckley, John McLaughlin, G. Gordon Liddy, Joe Klein, Linda Chavez, Pat 
Robertson, Bill Cristal, and some others.î  A whole slew of people who, of 
course, are very, very conservative voices.

And the other thing I think is kind of interesting what he says about this 
is the fact that the people who are really running the show are the corporate 
executives.  So he says, for example, none of the ó letís see ó none of the 
GOP complainers whispered a word about the political leanings of the handful 
of executives who really run Americaís media show.  The general managers, the 
advertising directors, the managing editors, the publishers and the owners.  
These are the ones at the top of the media.  Theyíre the ones who are calling 
the shots so a lot of the media really reflect that perspective.  And then he 
gives you some other examples of how that is shown and how, for example, the 
different networks are owned by different corporations.  And he says, quote, 
on page 63, ìWhatever else this monolith might be, one thing it damn sure is 
not is left-wing.î  And then he says that ó again, some other examples that he 
shows reflecting more of a conservative bias.  So thatís why I think itís a 
very good reading and Iím hoping that ó again, for any of you who have not 
read this yet, you really ought to because youíll really get a very good 
appreciation of the different perspectives on that.

Now, that fits quite well with our discussion.  Let me come back to our 



PowerPoints here because it really does reflect quite well our discussion of 
what weíre gonna be talking about here.  So the idea, then, is there a liberal 
bias in the media.  The argument that I actually tend to kind of go along with 
Goldberg is if you look at the opinions of __________ versus the public, the 
research, according to Goldberg and others.  So over and over again, that 
there is decidedly a liberal perspective among journalists.  Quick question.  
Amy?

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís exactly right.  The reason why I put that one up there is because 

that was one of the most famous surveys.  What I had just mentioned a minute 
ago was that even though this was a bit of a dated survey, there have been 
actually other surveys that have confirmed that as well.

[Inaudible student response]
Roughly, they certainly there.  And thatís even the point that Goldberg 

makes, too.  He says even though this was in 1985, there are some other ones 
since then that show over and over again the very same thing, and that is a 
very liberal perspective among the media.

So anyway, in terms of the conclusion that Goldberg and others come to is 
that there is a tendency to express more liberal viewpoints, at least among 
national journalists.  Now, as a side point along those same lines, I will say 
that other poll data ó if you look at what some of the authors show, almost 
two-thirds of the press consider themselves moderate rather than liberal or 
conservative if youíre looking at basically state and local journalists as 
opposed to national journalists.  This is more along the lines of national 
youíll find more of a liberal perspective.

But at any point, I think you can make a reasonable argument that, yes, 
journalists are more likely to express liberal positions.  Theyíre more likely 
to vote for Democratic candidates and so forth.  Hereís one of the important 
questions that weíre following up on from Wednesday.  If there is a bias here, 
is that bias ó again, thereís a lot of research that suggests that ó is it 
really reflected in news stories?  And you remember the argument that we were 
saying?  It may be, but on the other hand youíve gotta remember that there are 
certain elements that come into play when youíre reporting news stories that 
actually may reduce that bias.  For example, journalists are very much 
concerned about needing to meet an urgent deadline.  Can your bias really show 
up if youíre trying to report the facts ó if youíre trying to get ahead of the 
other journalists in reporting some kind news-breaking story, you know, are 
you gonna have the time to sort of pontificate and think about whatever kind 
of liberal bias you can interject in that story?  Or are you simply going to 
report the facts as you see them?  Thatís one of the arguments that some 
people make saying, ìThere might be a liberal bias but does it really reflect 
in news stories, particularly those that are coming on ó sort of on an urgent 
deadline?î

The other thing that we had talked about was this idea of this 
professional socialization, the professional obligation to be fair and tell 
the truth.  You know, if you are slanting news stories deliberately, one has 
to question your journalistic ethics.  Again, even though your other peers 
might be decidedly more likely to be Democrat than Conservative ó again, there 
is a concern about taking the matter seriously, about how they report that 
information.  And, of course, the desire to attract an audience.  Now, this is 
actually where some of the bosses of the journalists come into place.  The 
managers, the executives.  Theyíre very much concerned about the desire to 
attract an audience.  Anything that you report as a journalist has to go to 



that ó be filtered up to that process.  And if that process is being filtered 
up through a corporate filter, you might say, again with the idea of trying to 
make money or attract an audience, how much of a liberal bias can there really 
be?

Now, again, Iím just trying to suggest to you both sides of the issue 
here, not just either one or the other.  Again, if there is a bias, is it 
reflected in news stories?  The answer is maybe yes, maybe no.  In some cases 
not.  Why?  Because of these reasons right here.  So you follow the argument?  
Now, again, thatís an important component.  Is there a bias?  Thereís evidence 
to suggest there might be.  Is it reflected in news stories?  Maybe yes, maybe 
no, depending upon the nature of the story and all these other kinds of issues 
ó dynamics that are coming into play.

But then, to me, one of the most important issues.  Does this bias, if it 
is there to begin with, does it impact what you believe?  And I would make 
again some counter-arguments here, about four factors that limit the ability 
of the media to affect our beliefs.  One of which is a term called selective 
exposure and I wanted to talk a little bit about that.  Are there any 
psychology majors in here, by any chance?  Have you heard this term before, by 
any chance?  Okay.  Have you heard of this term before ó and this is not just 
limited to psychology majors.  Has anyone ever heard that term before, 
cognitive dissonance?  What is cognitive dissonance?  It comes up in other 
places.  Psychology, social psychology, has done this marketing and have shown 
over and over again this process of selective exposure which is basically 
this.  You pay attention to the things that you believe in.  You screen out 
things or discount the things that you donít believe in or things that present 
ó whenever you see a news story, for example, that presents counter ó 
information that runs counter to some of your beliefs, you tend to de-
emphasize that and not pay attention to it.

And the reason why I bring up this term of cognitive dissonance is that 
oftentimes you engage in selective exposure as a way to avoid cognitive 
dissonance.  Cognitive dissonance is a state that your brain tries to avoid.  
Basically it says, you know, here is what youíve been told but hereís your 
world view about things.  Hereís some of your basic fundamental values.  And 
now thereís some information thatís presenting those values.  And itís hard 
for the brain to reconcile those two kinds of opposing viewpoints.  So your 
brain tries to avoid that state, your cognitive dissonance, and one of the 
ways in which it does that is by engaging in the process of selective 
exposure.  So itís a very, very fancy way of saying you pay attention to 
things that you believe in.  You tend to screen out those things that you 
disagree with.

So, for example, if I were to show you ó weíll use abortion as a good 
example because itís a deeply held value among all of us in one way or the 
other.  And if I were to say hereís a poll.  Did you know that 95 percent of 
Americans are pro-choice?  Hereís the evidence here.  Now, if youíre pro-life, 
are you gonna believe that?  Youíre gonna say, ìNo, I donít believe that.  It 
doesnít comport with my experience.î  And you see poll after poll after poll 
or evidence suggesting that, youíre probably not going to pay attention or 
believe that or focus on that because of the fact that it really runs counter 
to some deeply held values.

So basically, then, to the extent that people do engage in selective 
exposure, be it marketing or anything else here, what that seems to suggest 
logically is that oftentimes the media tend to reinforce previously held 
attitudes.  According to this, this doesnít always happen.  But to the extent 



that selective exposure exists, then youíre gonna pay attention to things that 
fully comport with what you agree with.  So in that case, how is the media 
affecting you?  Itís reinforcing your beliefs.  Itís reinforcing your own 
biases.  And I donít say that negatively.  We all have biases.  But I want to 
make sure you understand and appreciate that concept here.

To the extent that we engage in selective exposure, then, when weíre 
exposed to different media sources, itís gonna more likely reinforce our 
current viewpoint as opposed to challenging our viewpoints.  Not always.  And 
weíre gonna show you in just a few minutes examples in which the media can 
affect your beliefs.  But certainly when it comes to deeply held, entrenched 
values that go to the core of your world view or the core of your being, 
chances are that any information that you get from the media is gonna 
reinforce those views as opposed to challenging those views.  Does everybody 
see that point?  Okay.

So thatís one ó again, one of several factors that potentially limit the 
ability of the media to manipulate our beliefs.  Is there a liberal bias?  Is 
it reflected in news stories?  Ultimately can it really impact what we 
believe?  Well, in some cases thereís no way.  If anything else, it will 
reinforce what we believe, not take away or challenge what we believe.

Let me give you another piece of evidence here.  Familiarity.  Some cases 
you have a lot of familiarity with events or some type of stories that are 
going on.  There may be some news story that you might happen to know the 
people involved very, very well.  And you may hear something that runs 
contrary to that.  The point I want to suggest to you is that the more you are 
familiar with a particular story or event, chances are the media is not gonna 
change your mind on that.  If you have intimate knowledge of a situation or 
event or something going on, chances are you may see something in the paper or 
on TV that challenges that and youíre gonna say, ìThatís not the way it is at 
all.  Because I know ó I know this person.î  Or ìI know about these events 
here.  That was not my experience.  Therefore, I donít believe what this story 
is saying.î  Again, that kind of goes hand in hand with this idea of selective 
exposure.  But familiarity can also be a factor if you are familiar with the 
event or the people involved in a particular story.

Another argument that some people suggest is that ó look, we have so many 
different sources of news.  Not only in terms of different papers.  Weíve got 
conservative papers, weíve got liberal papers, weíve got conservative cable 
channels, weíve got very liberal cable channels.  To the extent that I take 
advantage of all these different sources, itís probably not gonna affect ó any 
one source is not gonna have an undue impact upon me in a negative way.  
Again, it might reinforce my biases because of selective exposure.  But 
because there are so many different sources that are out there, the chances of 
me being influenced by any one source are very, very limited, according to 
this argument.  Now, Hightower, by the way, would disagree.  So again, go back 
to the Hightower reading.  He has a little bit of a counter to that that weíll 
talk about in just a second.

And then the last one here ó and I think again this is a very, very 
compelling argument here.  The media often lack what I call substantive 
content.  Sometimes you get basically the who, what, where, when and how and 
thatís it.  And youíve got 30 seconds to say who, what, where, when and how.  
Boom.  Thirty seconds is it.  Itís not an in-depth coverage of some issue or 
topic being addressed.  Sometimes there is, but oftentimes in terms of news we 
often have lack of substantive content. 

This is a bit of a dated example, but this is one that comes immediately 



to mind.  When Bob Dole was running for president back in 1996, he was running 
against Bill Clinton.  And there was one day ó you may actually remember 
seeing this even many years ago.  He was on the campaign trail and was 
addressing some audience about, I think, gun control or crime.  And what 
happened is that the podium collapsed and he went falling down into the 
audience.  He wasnít hurt or anything, but what was really interesting that 
day ó and this is why it comes to mind because I actually watched that news 
segment on CBS, NBC, ABC, and PBS, The News Hour with Jim Lehrer.  It used to 
be called The McNeill-Lehrer News Hour so I think of that in those terms. 

And what was really interesting if you saw the major news segments ó CBS, 
NBC and ABC ó all you saw ó basically you couldíve put a headline on that 
story, I SAW AN OLD MAN FALL DOWN TODAY.  And that what it was focusing on, 
the fact that he fell down.  Whereas if you happened to watch PBS, it had a 
little bit more time to really talk about the story and it was really talking 
about his viewpoints on gun control and crime.  And so that was really the 
focus of the story which incidentally he happened to fall down.  They 
certainly mentioned it, but that was the focus of the story.

And the point I want to say ó and even then, though, Saturday Night Live 
that very next week ó Norm McDonald used to play a really great Bob Dole and 
he got on there and gave ó and just showed him, you know, over and over, 
falling down and falling down and falling down.  Again, just trying to 
emphasize that.  But the point here is that this is a good example oftentimes 
of how the news ó when youíre looking at news ó follow the news here and look 
even tonight, watch the news and see how much substantive content is there 
really in some of the news.

The point I want to suggest to you, to the extent the news really lacks 
substantive content, how influential can it be to change your viewpoints, you 
know?  We can often hear people say, on the right, ìThereís such a liberal 
bias out there.  Thereís a liberal bias.  Thereís a liberal bias.î  You know, 
over and over and over again.  Particularly if you turn to certain news 
stations on the radio or TV, you hear that.  But again, I would say is there 
really a liberal bias?  If there is, whether itís a conservative bias or 
liberal bias, the bottom line is whatever that bias does it really ó will it 
really affect what you believe?  And I say thereís four factors that limit the 
ability of the media to affect our beliefs.

Now, it would not be fair for me to stop the story right here, would it?  
Because all of a sudden youíre beginning to think, ìAw, you know, liberal 
media, thatís okay.  You can watch it.  Donít worry about it, you know.  Itís 
not gonna affect you anyway.  Just keep on watching it.î  Then all of a sudden 
you might start thinking conspiracy theory on my part here.  But let me say 
this.  On the basis of what weíve just talked about, then, when can the media 
affect you?  If we use these right here, when can the media affect you?  When 
there is what?  Substantive content or you donít have a lot of familiarity or 
understanding or knowledge of the issue.  The media then can have an impact on 
your beliefs, canít they?  Think about that, too.

Again, to the extent this happens, it limits the mediaís ability to 
influence how we believe.  But when you donít have familiarity on an issue or 
when there are some news segments that have a lot of substantive content, that 
certainly can have an impact on shaping your views.  So if you donít have a 
strong opinion on something, it can have an impact.  Abortion, itís not gonna 
have an impact certainly.  But on other issues in which you may not have a 
strong opinion on, it certainly can have an impact on shaping your views. 

But a lot of people say the bottom line is this.  Sometimes we give the 



media a little too much credit for shaping our views.  Itís tantamount to an 
exaggeration of the power of the media.  The media often donít change peopleís 
attitudes but media coverage can have a significant effect on what you think 
about.

Now, one journalist suggested that the news is the news.  Weíre just a 
mirror to society.  Now, Iím not so sure thatís always the case here and Iím 
gonna give you some other additional information, too.  Various roles that are 
played by the media ó this is moving on to the next section here.  What are 
some of the basic roles played by the media?  One thing I want to talk about 
is this idea of gatekeeper.  The media plays a very important role known as a 
gatekeeper.  And what this basically means ó and I think itís a very important 
role ó is to think about what a gatekeeper is.  Basically, the papers and 
broadcasting media make decisions about what to report and what not to report.  
And so, therefore, it has an impact on your mind in terms of whatís important 
and for how long that issue is important.  There might be something going on 
right now down, in example, in Costa Rica or Guatemala.  There may be 
something going on and you may not know anything about it because itís been 
relegated to the fifth or sixth page of the newspaper and so youíre not paying 
attention to it.  So there are decisions that a journalist makes in terms of 
whatís important.  In that respect, itís a very different role of the media 
that I would suggest than just simply a mirror.  To the extent the media play 
the role of a gatekeeper, I would say a mirror analogy is not a good one.  I 
look at it more as a filter.  The media have an influence because they play 
the role of a filter.

In a lot of ways the media define your political reality.  Because if I 
say, you know, whatís important ó what do you know about our political system?  
And youíll say, ìWell, this is based on whatís going on right now.î  And 
youíll be talking about, for example, Bush and Social Security ó okay, thatís 
been in the media ó and some other kinds of things.  Whatís going on, for 
example, in North Korea?  North Korea has actually made some very strong 
statements about having nuclear weapons.  All that should be reported.  Again, 
how long should it be reported?  Think about this.  This could be a very, very 
important issue that by the time this actually gets on TV, we may no longer 
exist because weíve been bombed by North Korea.

But the point is, is this gonna be continually something that weíre gonna 
be dealing with?  Or Iran.  Some people suggest that Iran is gonna be the next 
Iraq.  In other words, once Iraq is stabilized, weíre gonna now move into 
Iran.  Thereís been some discussion about that kind of issue going on.  The 
point I want to suggest to you is this.  Are those issues going to stay at the 
forefront or are they gonna move to the back burner and weíre gonna forget 
about them by next Tuesday?  Again, thatís the idea of the gatekeeper role 
played by the media.  The media may not influence us in a lot of ways, but in 
some ways it does.  Defining our political reality in terms of whatís 
important and for how long is a very good example of that role played by the 
media.

What about this, another one: scorekeeper.  The media also plays the role 
of scorekeeper.  And when we say scorekeeper, itís in a couple of different 
ways.  The way I like to talk about it more often is the idea of keeping tabs 
on politicians.  Oftentimes the media can actually help make or break 
political reputations.  This is not as an important role in the media, but 
thatís one of the roles of a scorekeeper.  Kind of keeping tabs on 
politicians.  Following them, seeing if they can ó you know, do the 
politicians have something to say that potentially is embarrassing?  You may 



think, for example, recently Dick Cheney has been criticized for going to 
attend ó well, what was it he went to attend?  Some memorial for, I think, 
some Holocaust victims.  And they were criticizing him because he was dressed 
ó it was a snowy day and he was dressed in kind of winter clothing and not in 
a very formal kind of attire, whereas the other state leaders of other 
countries were dressed much more formally.  He was criticized for that, you 
know?  

I think of some that are very funny is when George Bush Senior was 
president.  His vice president, Dan Quayle.  The media loved to follow Dan 
Quayle and pick up on some things that he said, and some things that he did 
say actually made for good news coverage.  What they call making for good 
copy.  And so, for example ó I mean, this is just an example.  This is a true 
story.  One day Dan Quayle was getting on a plane to go down to Latin America 
for some kind of delegation of some sort, some kind of meeting or conference 
down there, and one of the reporters say, ìVice President Quayle, whatíre you 
gonna be doing to help enhance what youíre doing down there?î  He said, ìWell, 
one of the first things Iím gonna do is Iím gonna brush up ó weíre in Latin 
America so I therefore need to brush up on my Latin.î  Thank you.  Iím glad 
you laughed at that because you understand there was an issue.  Thatís a true 
statement, though.  And so again, this is an example of the media following 
politicians.

Certainly we could talk about Bill Clinton, canít we?  About this liberal 
media and not talking about Bill Clinton, you know.  This liberal media went 
after Bill Clinton as much as anybody, I think, in that regard.  You know, 
with the scandal of Monica Lewinsky and a lot of ó again, those kinds of 
things.  Bill Clinton, again, was a very illustrious president during his time 
and a lot of interesting things happened.  Do you remember who his surgeon 
general was, Jocelyn Elders?  Do you remember Jocelyn Elders?  Again, very 
controversial person.  Some people suggested that she was for, for example, 
legalization of drugs.  Her son, I think, had been arrested for drug 
possession and what she was suggesting is that we donít need to legalize drugs 
but we need to study the impacts of legalization.  But again, the media went 
after her and said, ìOh, sheís for legalization of drugs.  Hereís our surgeon 
general for legalization of drugs.î  So again, these are some examples and 
there are many of them that you can see almost every day of how the media is 
playing this role of scorekeeper.

So thereís gatekeeper, scorekeeper.  Iíve got one more I want to suggest 
to you but before I do, what other thing Iíll say about scorekeeper is this.  
When you have elections going on and you have sort of a horse race nature ó 
for example, during the primaries in 2004, the primaries going on in the 
Democratic party and the Republican part.  You had, for example, a state by 
state horse race between, say, for example, John Kerry and Howard Dean or John 
Edwards that was going on.  Again, thatís another example of a scorekeeper 
role in the media.  Not really kind of keeping tabs on a politician as much as 
just ó you know, assuming itís almost like a horse race.  Whoís out of the 
gate and whoís ahead in the polls, whoís winning more states, whoís gonna win 
the primary.  Thatís another sort of nuanced aspect of the scorekeeper role, 
too.  So you can think of scorekeeper in two separate ways.  Kind of the idea 
of the horse race nature of elections but also in terms of keeping tabs on 
politicians as well.

Now, let me give you one that I also think is very important, a third role 
played by the media, and that is watchdog.  And the watchdog role can be a 
very, very important role.  Because what the media does ó weíre very, very 



thankful that in this country we do not have ó you know, we might complain 
that CBS and NBC and ABC are owned by corporate executives, you know.  But if 
I have to make a tradeoff between being owned by the government versus owned 
by corporate executives, I would take corporate executives any day.  In many 
countries where you donít have basic freedoms, in part that role is reinforced 
by government control and ownership of the media.  We donít have that here, 
thankfully.  And because of that the media as a private entity can keep ó 
investigate government, investigate individuals, expose scandal.  They can 
report on government mismanagement.  And we see examples of that watchdog role 
being played over and over again in so many different ways.

If you watch, for example, on NBC youíll see a little segment called The 
Fleecing of America.  Oftentimes it tends to be on Friday night toward the end 
of the broadcast.  Or it might be on ABC.  There might be your money ó you 
know, whatís government doing with your money, your tax dollars, and they may 
report on some things that are going on.  But the point here is that in so 
many different cases we see government playing this role.  Watergate.  The 
whole Watergate scandal was exposed by two Washington Post reporters who first 
got wind of some shady activities by the Republican National Committee which 
ultimately led to the resignation of a president.  If it had not been for 
their vigorous approach toward investigating government, you know, Richard 
Nixon may never have been ó may never have resigned and the threat of him 
being impeached may never have occurred.

So the point here is that the watchdog role is a very, very legitimate 
role of the media.  It helps to keep government accountable for its actions.  
However, despite how positive that is, what do you think might be the downside 
to that watchdog role?  That watchdog role has a very important benefit to 
society and a benefit to citizens.  What might be potentially, you know, the 
negative byproduct that occurs from that watchdog role?  What does it do to 
you?  Dan?

[Inaudible student response]
Youíre thinking what now?  Iím sorry.

[Inaudible student response]
Okay.  So in other words, they can be too aggressive and try to uncover 

problems under every stone and find problems.  Bill?
[Inaudible student response]
Okay.  So maybe you might think that the media comes across as being on a 

witch-hunt or something like that?
[Inaudible student response]
Because there might be some kind of ó thereís a story or an angle that 

they can exploit of it, right?  They can take the story and milk it for all 
itís worth, right?  Because it gets ratings, right?  But because of that, what 
does it do in the mind of the average American voter ó or the average 
American, I should say?  What does it do to people in general potentially?  
What can it do?  Every time you hear the news itís something bad about 
government.  ìThe governmentís utterly corrupt.  You canít trust government.î  
It breathes cynicism, I think.  Iím not suggesting, therefore, that we get rid 
of the media because of that.  Iím not suggesting that at all.  But hereís the 
thing I want you to understand about the dynamics of the media and that they 
have the tendency to breathe cynicism.  You hear about all these different 
negative things and you become ó if youíre not informed, you become ó you 
develop the impression that everything there is about government, especially 
at the federal level, is utterly corrupt.

Why doesnít the media, then, report on good things?  Does the government 



do good things?  Of course it does.  I mean, otherwise, you know, why have a 
government to begin with?  Government does a lot of good things.  Well, why 
doesnít the media report on something like this: ìToday the Social Security 
Administration announced that itís able to get out Social Security checks ó 
they increased their efficiency from 98 percent to 99 percentî?  Nobody cares.  
So what?  The good things that government is doing doesnít necessarily make 
good copy, you know.  Hereís the good news.  My grandma, they thought that she 
had died as she had not cut her grass yesterday.  They had cut off her Social 
Security.  And, by golly, I got on the phone and called a member of Congress, 
and the member of Congress called Social Security, and the Social Security 
Administration profusely apologized and now my grandmother is getting her 
checks once again.  Again, that might be kind of an interesting feature story 
but chances are itís not gonna be on the nightly news and chances are, more 
often than not, thatís the kind of material that doesnít really make good 
copy. What makes good copy?  What sells?  What increases the ratings?  You 
know, the negative things.  So again, I think thatís one of the downsides to 
the watchdog role in terms of its impact.

Now, because of our time here, thereís some more things I want to talk 
about.  So I think what I want to do is I want to finish this up on Monday and 
weíre gonna go ahead and move ó we gonna finish up talking about different 
types of criteria for selecting news stories.  Then at that point weíre gonna 
go ahead and move on into Chapter 5 and talk about voting:  Why people vote, 
why people donít vote.  And Iím gonna move through that chapter pretty quickly 
because, number one, itís a short chapter.  Number two, we need to move along 
to stay on top of the readings ó on top of our materials.

The other thing I want to say is this.  Here in the reader on Chapter 5 
there are several important readings.  You need to make sure you read them.  
Not because you have a chance to get extra credit points; because you 
understand the material that weíre talking about.  So I want to encourage you 
to do that as well.


